

MINUTES

September 27, 2012
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Andrew Adams, David Belcher, Angi Brenton, Shawn Collins, Chris Cooper, Cheryl Daly, Yang Fan, Patricia Foley, George Ford, Katy Ginanni, Mary Jean Herzog, Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson,  Leroy Kauffman,   Rebecca Lasher, Erin McNelis, Elizabeth McRae, Justin Menikelli, Steve Miller, Leigh Odom, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Ben Tholkes,  Cheryl Waters-Tormey

Members with Proxies:
Lisa Bloom, Malcolm Powell, Marc Yops
Members Absent: 
None

Recorder: 

Ann Green

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________
Approval of the Minutes
Motion:

The minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of August 29, 2012 were approved as presented.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________

Chancellor’s Update/David Belcher:

Dr. Belcher reported on several topics including the Tuition and Fee Recommendation Process with GA, Enrollment Projections, the UNC System Strategic Planning Process, Space Utilization on UNC Campuses and the recent problems with McKee Hall.

A document with UNC President Tom Ross’s goals for the strategic planning process was distributed by Dr. Belcher.
A discussion period ensued after Dr. Belcher’s report. Concerns were expressed about the lack of student and faculty representaion on the UNC Strategic Plan committees. Dr. Belcher offered to raise this concern with UNC President Ross. Faculty Assembly Representative, Rebecca Lasher, shared that she will also speak more about this topic in her report. The committee list stated that additional members may be added and it was mentioned that Faculty Senate will push for that. It was also requested of Dr. Belcher that he push for adding additional members and he agreed to this. 
Further discussions took place on tuition and fee recommendations, space utilization and professional development and it’s impact on students. Dr. Belcher asked that people let them know what ideas they have for professional development; that they could have great implications for faculty for students and teaching. He also referenced looking at development and training for staff and discussed the Leadership Development initiative that Provost Brenton is shepherding on campus. 
Scholarly Development was also raised as a concern. On this subject, Interim Provost Mark Lord, shared that the new process for indirect funds is meant to give more flexibility. Additionally, the Chancellor’sTravel Fund was increased by $50,000 this year. One new grant program merged microgrants with Provost Instructional Improvement Grant which merged to keep the initial purpose plus some increased funding. Also, the new faculty orientation program now has a few things tagged to faculty development. There are other initiatives being started in the Graduate School Research Office. Dr. Belcher added that some of these things will require money, but let’s talk about them in the course of budget discussions this year.  
The Chancellor’s full Faculty Senate Report is included as Attachment 1.
Faculty Assembly Report/Rebecca Lasher

Thirty-eight pages of material from Faculty Assembly have been uploaded to the Faculty Senate Sharepoint site. Faculty Assembly passed a resolution for all the UNC System that asks for more faculty involvement on the UNC Strategic Planning committee. Rebecca said it is her understanding that President Ross is in favor of this, however, the Board is not so inclined. Chairman of the UNC Board, Peter Hans, attended the Faculty Assembly meeting and Rebecca read some of his rationale for the choices that the Board made. Rebecca added that Tom Ross believes we need to inform the citizens of North Carolina of what we are doing, how we are touching everyone in 100 counties across the state. Rebecca encouraged faculty senators to share the information from the report with others in their departments. We are in a critical time that we need to be informed and educated about what is going on. Rebecca will also be sending an email out to all of Academic Affairs. In addition to the Sharepoint site, the report is also on the H drive so anyone will have access to it.
Student Government Association (SGA)/Vice-Chair Ryan Hermance:

Two resolutions were recently passed. 
1. SGA Senate Resolution in support of WCU to display more hand sanitizers in high traffic public places to ensure students and faculty well being.
2. SGA Senate Resolution to allow UP Students to walk at commencement ceremony. 

There is a working resolution for the support of making the new millennial campus 100% tobacco free. SGA is also looking at how to reach out to students taking courses at Biltmore Park campus as well as having a presence at the west campus. They are working on a Purple Friday inititiave to encourage students to wear purple on Fridays and a Rally in the Valley pep rally with local entertainment on the Friday night before the Appalachian football game.
Staff Senate/Robin Hitch, chair:
Robin reported they will be choosing vice-chairs at their next meeting. On October 1st there is an open staff forum with Chancellor Belcher and Provost Brenton. They are also working on summarizing the suggestions from the March survey that was sent to campus. They hope to turn those in to the Chancellor’s Leadership Council on October 8th. At the upcoming Employee Appreciation Day, Staff Senate will have a chair each for the Community Table food drive and for the Staff Senate scholarship fund.  Last year two scholarships were given and they hope to give at least two this year. There are three delegates going to the Staff Assembly in Raleigh in October. Robin also shared that an example of their Christmas ornament will be available at the Employee Appreciation Day. These are for sale at the bookstore and sales help fund the Staff Senate scholarships. 
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Academic Policy and Review Council (APRC)/David Hudson, Chair: 

Curriculum is listed on the spreadsheet and David said it was passed by the university committees after the APRC meeting, therefore September curriculm did not come before the Senate at this meeting. 
Graduate School on course load for Graduate Students 
The resolution is based on the fact that the maximum credit hours are 15 at the graduate level. The Physical Therapy program which David is a part of, has consistently gone over that causing the need to be very hands on in making changes in Banner. This resolution would bring that maximum up to 19 credits for doctoral students only (not masters).  The resolution received unanimous vote by the APRC.  It was asked at APRC whether the Doctor of Physical Therapy students could be separated from other doctoral students and that their maximum could be raised without raising the maximum of other students. Registrar Larry Hammer believes the forms in banner allow for this to occur. They are testing it to determine how it would work, but Larry thinks it would be possible to do. David said they would like to wait for the outcome of this study before moving forward. It was suggested to get this resolved before registration. It was stated that this change could be implemented for spring term registration, but would not be published in the catalog until next Fall. 
Q/C: Is there any adverse affect to the educational doctoral students? I think when we were looking those were the only two we needed to worry about.
R: If it applies to all the doctoral programs and however many we would have in the future, then it would presumably apply to them, but generally those rules can be parceled out to the individual programs so I don’t think it would have to. However, we don’t really have a doctoral program in education right now. The EdD program is in limbo.
Q/C: Who would this affect I guess is what I’m asking. Why hold it up? We can change it later.

R: We could change and then change it back…if that would help out in the grad office.

R: That was how we came to it in the APRC; that it didn’t seem to adversely affect anybody. 

R: I don’t think we want doctoral students in education to take 19 hours in any given semester.

Q/C: I have some real problems with this…I think if we are going to put out for public consumption our doctoral program and this is my words and they’re a little bit charged, our doctoral program is easy enough, not rigorous enough that you can take 19 hours, but if you are a master’s student you can only take 15. I think that sends a very clear, wrong message to our consuming public. I think also, if that were to go out like it is now, SACS would see that and there would be some people that have some very difficult questions to answer when SACS comes around. I think before this gets finally worded that we need to clear it with SACS…I’m aware that some of this has to do with courses that overlap the end of the term and people get credit in one term and do the work later on which is also a SACS problem in terms of defining what is an hour. There’s some SACS issues with getting credit now, but doing the work in the summer. I think there is a bunch of background work that we really need to make sure we do before we open Pandora’s box and put out at least an orange flag to somebody who is going to review us…
Q/C: As I understand it, what you are saying is that you are charging them for hours in one semester and they finish the work later?

R: Generally, our program when we come into these high numbers is when they go out into the clinicals. Banner won’t allow us to do it in a certain way so it ends up being reflected in the spring semester. 

Q/C: So, they’re paying for those hours in the spring semester?

R: You’re asking the wrong person.

Q/C: The reason I’m asking is because I know you guys have tuition surcharge which only applies in the fall and the spring semester so my concern is that you are trying to do this to get those dollars in the spring semester because they’re not going to have to pay it in the summer semester.

R: To tell you the truth, I think that the summer probably has the clinical hours tagged on to it. I’m not exactly sure how…

Q/C: I think we should send this back…I think it’s better to do it right, than to do it and then try to remember it with a sticky note…I think we should wait to pass the right policy and I think Larry’s got a good tract on how to make this happen, so I think we just wait and withdraw it now.
Q/C: I agree on that, but Physical Therapy’s program is unique. Look at the programs across the country, their credit hours seem wacky to some of us who went through traditional programs. I think 9 hours a semester is a lot for graduate, but they use almost different language in the PT programs….it’s just a different program. I agree with X if it’s different, ok, let’s fix it for the PT folks and just leave it as is for the rest.
R: It’s been suggested to table it. The motion was seconded.

Vote to table the Graduate Student Course Load resolution:

Yes: Unanimous

The resolution was tabled.
Collegial Review Council (CRC)/Vicki Szabo, Chair:

No report.

Faculty Affairs Council (FAC)/Christopher Cooper, Chair 
There was a resolution under consideration about WCU emails and about putting those emails together into one daily bulletin. Chris explained that the FAC voted it down because 1)they weren’t sure who would do this and they felt like they were giving somebody else a lot of work and 2) some people felt like it was actually harder to scroll through one really long email than delete a lot of shorter emails. Chris said that people wanted him to enter it into the records that the folks at the faculty center and in IT were doing particularly good models for doing weekly updates and we encourage folks to do weekly updates because they are more likely to be read.
Rules Committee/Erin McNelis, Chair

Erin put up a report for the committee on Sharepoint. They plan to bring some things that were tabled last year to the October 31 meeting for a first reading. They will be working with the chair of CRC and legal regarding improvements and streamlining of the grievance and hearing process. This ties also to the elected mediator positions. Erin shared that although what is in the Handbook was carried out last year, it was recommended from those who run the mediation programs on campus that what we are doing is not best practices. The committee also intends to bring forward some mechanism for removing members of university level committees if they are not fulfilling their duties and safeguards to avoid unwarranted removals. There have been instances where committees need to move forward and people aren’t participating so the committee can’t get quorum which is a disadvantage to the work they are doing. They are also trying to identify where the budget advisory committee will come into place in the Handbook if it needs to be there and if there is a way to have a procedure for creation of new committees if it is going to require faculty involvement. Again, these will be issues brought to the next meeting.

OTHER REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Old Business: 
None

New Business:
University Budget Advisory Committee

Erin McNelis explained that last year was the pilot of the University Budget Advisory Committee made up of 5 faculty, 5 staff and 2 students. There was a call for nominees last year and Faculty Senate elected the 5 faculty for one year positions. The draft language for membership of the group incorporates how to elect people from the university to 3 year terms.  The proposal is to start this off formally and stagger the 3 year terms. It is proposed for the first election that 1 position will have a 1 year term; 2 positions will have a 2 year term; and 2 positions will have a 3 year term. The faculty planning team idea is to not exclude anyone that takes the reduced term and to not prevent them from running for two 3 year terms, (e.g. the person receiving the 1 year term may run for two additional consecutive 3-year terms). 
Erin explained if this is passed as a university election, it would be turned over right away to CONEC. 
Q/C: I would like to propose some sort of friendly amendment or suggestion, the way the staff sections was worded on the other document said things like “attempting to have representation from as many university divisions as possible.”  I would like to do something like that to emphasize the role of lecturers and instructors potentially on this committee because they are involved with a lot of our gen ed classes and their input on this is useful. However, I understand electing someone who goes on year to year contract to a 3 year position is a problem so, I’m not suggesting it’s required as one of the memberships, but that having that kind of wording in there would be helpful to get that type of representation on there.

Q/C: Where would that go?

Q/C: There’s nothing that prevents it now, right?
Q/C: There’s not, but we have historically a problem…encouraging them.

Q/C: So, you don’t think it’s adequate encouragement (as written now)?
R: Right...

Discussion continued with possible wording suggestions. It was also suggested that it might be more effective if CONEC, when sending out a call for nominations be thoughtful about encouraging broad representation. Concern was also expressed that diversity is important, but there are other groups (gender, rank, etc) that should be included and that if we start spelling out the groups that we want to be inclusive it gets to be too much. Discussion continued.  
Vote on the Resolution on Electing Faculty to University Budget Advisory Committee:

Yes: Majority
No: 1

Abstentions: None
The vote passed.
Faculty Senate appointments to various committees:

Mary Jean explained that she had sent a message to Faculty Senate asking for nominations for two committees; the military affairs committee and the conflict of interest panel. One member from the general faculty is needed for the conflict of interest panel and one member from faculty senate for the military affairs committee. Volunteers were requested. 
Leigh Odom volunteered to serve on the military affairs committee which was affirmed. There were no nominations received for the conflict of interest panel. It is expected that some nominations will come from the email request. 

SENATE REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Administrative Report/ Provost/Int. Assoc. Provost, Mark Lord, on behalf of Provost Brenton:
The written Provost Report to Faculty Senate is posted on the Senate Sharepoint site.
Mark asked for questions.

Q/C: Program Prioritization task force membership update?

R: …nominations were received and invitations to those that were being asked to serve, I think, were delivered last Friday. I don’t know the status of those.

Co-Chair of the Program Prioritization task force, Vicki Szabo, shared that the first meeting will be October 1st. There is an information question/answer session on October 10th. Vicki would prefer that Angi give those names rather than her.

It was requested that an email be sent out later with the membership list.

Q/C: Mark, could you speak to – I know you’ve been part of different conversations—as to why this wasn’t sort of more of an election. For something that is so important…it seems like it should be more openly discussed or more of an election type process. Can you speak to that?
R from Mark Lord: I think on any underlying philosophy about rather not elections vs. basically feedback was sought at all levels by multiple people at every level. Some of you have been involved in giving names up through the ranks could actually speak better about what went on and it might have varied at different colleges. Part of it, is simply the logistics of what you are going through with trying to craft when you elect, there are so many different demographic groups that you really want to make sure you represent; yet not have a committee of a lot of people. It’s hard because you are hitting past the demographic groups that X mentioned a few moments ago. You want also a mix of disciplinary areas because it’s not like we’re getting one rep. per department, yet you don’t want five reps. from one department on this committee. Past that sort of general stuff logistically, I know Dr. Brenton did want for function and I think she stated that here, a committee big enough to represent more or less to different groups but no bigger than that so it could function efficiently. I know it wasn’t elections, but she did get input from every program; every place should have been contacted about sending forth names…past that I really couldn’t.
Q/C: I guess my personal, just based on the emails that have gone out and just being here; the process for – the task force may be awesome; it may be exactly what we want to have, but the way it was put together, even today, feels a little—

Q/C: What do you mean by the way it was put together?

Q/C: You know there’s nominations. I don’t know how many nominations there were. There wasn’t a request for justification for nominating people like who actually ended up selecting it; even the process for putting the task force together was not clear and if you want buy-in and trust to go in. It has nothing to do with the people who are actually in, because it may be exactly the people that we want, but it’s the process. If we are trying to improve transparency this just didn’t happen in a way it could have. It’s done and we’ve got so much else to do. I’m really just making a comment more than anything else.
R from Co-Chair Szabo: I was involved in discussions with (Provost Brenton) about this and she got feedback from deans. I talked to her. I know she talked to (FS Chair) Mary Jean. She went back to deans, she went back to unit heads. I think there was a good bit of sensitivity with respect to – I would be the first one to call bs* if it’s bs*, but it didn’t seem that way.
Q/C: That’s not what I’m saying. You know that, but the university as a whole doesn’t. In terms of people who have been on the planning team or in the communications or discussions about who is going to be on the task force are going to be communicated with; that’s obviously not general necessarily knowledge. So, it’s more of a comment than anything else. Hopefully, that will inform further…(unclear)

Q/C: The 2020 commission last year had a little more transparency because there was a portion of it that went through college elections and after that there were appointments and so this task force could have been formed in a similar manner. There were some elections and then…

Q/C: Right. That’s all I’m saying. I can totally get how it can’t be fully elected, but in terms of the faculty voice; I mean we’re talking about getting the faculty budget committee together in a month. So, there has been a month of time for that to happen.

Discussion continued. 


Chair Herzog closed the conversation, by stating that she thinks this is an overall issue that faculty senate needs to talk about and grapple with. 

Chair Report/Mary Jean Herzog:

The Chair’s Report is posted on the Faculty Senate Sharepoint site. Mary Jean noted that the names of the nominees are on the report for the Program Prioritization and the Campus Master Planning Committees. Discussion continued with clarification and concern expressed over the process of forming the membership list for the Program Prioritization Committee. 
Q/C: …something you said a few moments ago…the nominations? Or the nominations from the senators in the colleges? I’m wondering how that broke down.

R: From what I understand and this can be clarified by Angi (Provost Brenton), department heads gave recommendations to deans, deans gave recommendations to Angi which resulted in a very large list. Then nominations were solicited from the Faculty Senate which was a separate group of nominations. 
Q/C: I’m curious how much our nominations were heard.

R: You can tell by looking at the list. 

Q/C: In the end, Angi made all the decisions based on the deans’ recommendations and the Senate recommendations?

R: She discussed with Mary Jean, she discussed with others.

R from Mark Lord: She consulted all the way through. Certainly all decisions, she consulted with the chancellor. I think that basically people were asked at the local level, at department level to give names, right up through the deans. The deans submitted lists…from various units all over campus and so there is probably a nomination pool like this and then it got obviously winnowed down based on consults and on the demographic mix that was talked about. I assume the final decision was Angi’s, but she consulted with a lot of people. 
Discussion continued.

The meeting was adjourned.

Attachment 1

Faculty Senate Meeting

Thursday, September 27, 2012

Chancellor’s Report

Tuition and Fee Recommendation Process
UNC institutions have received instructions for making tuition and fee recommendations for next year.  The System guides the individual campuses to utilize committees comprised half of students and half of employees to study and recommend tuition and fee rates.  SGA President Alecia Page and Vice Chancellor Sam Miller will co-chair WCU’s 10-person committee.  I have asked Sam to provide update reports to the Faculty Senate during the course of the committee’s work.  Initial recommendations will be presented to the Board of Trustees at their annual retreat in November for their review and discussion, and the Board will make its decision on the recommendations at its December meeting.  From there the recommendations will go to the Board of Governors for deliberation.

An issue of much discussion in recent months has been the requirement by the Board of Governors in recent years to require each university to dedicate 25% of the increase in tuition each year to need-based financial aid.  There are a variety of opinions on this topic.  At its September meeting, the Board of Governors decided to allow each institution to make its own recommendations regarding whether or not to allocate a percentage of the increase in tuition to need-based aid and, if so, the exact percentage.  Of course, Western will have to defend whatever recommendation we send forward.  I look forward to our upcoming discussions on this topic.

Enrollment Projections
UNC institutions have also received instructions for calculating enrollment projections for the next two years.  This is an extraordinarily complex process.  Melissa Wargo, Sam Miller, and Angi Brenton are taking the lead in turning this projection process around quickly inasmuch as we were given only approximately three weeks to complete and submit.  The process is formula driven.  We are trying to bring to bear on the projection process a variety of issues, including:

· Available resources.

· The knowledge that the only new funding coming to universities in the current economic environment derives from enrollment growth.

· The fact that state funding will be decreased in future years if we do not attain projected enrollments.

· The forthcoming performance-based funding model which is still under development at the System level.

Thus, there are issues which motivate ambitious enrollment projections and others which motivate a more conservative approach.  Provost Brenton is engaging deans in a process to assist in determining reasonable projections.

UNC System Strategic Planning Process
The UNC System is engaging in a strategic planning process with the ambitious goal of having the new plan in place by early next winter.  Early conversations about the plan indicate that the plan will have grounding in the UNC Tomorrow document of five years ago.  The plan will be very focused on data, including but certainly not limited to retention rates, graduation rates, quality metrics, space utilization, etc.  Click here to access President Ross’ goals for the strategic planning process.  I should note that the goals delineated by the President resonate nicely with WCU’s 2020 Vision.

Space Utilization on UNC Campuses
Space Utilization on the UNC campuses is a topic of great interest among members of the Board of Governors.  General Administration is exploring the possibility of building a system of CAD drawings of all buildings on all campuses wherein one can click on individual buildings and rooms to determine the degree to which individual rooms are used throughout the day every day and the percentage of seats occupied during each class period.  UNCW is engaged with G.A. in a pilot project of this approach this year.  There is concern among the Board that institutions have buildings and rooms which are not used on weekends, in the evenings, in the summer, and in early mornings and late afternoons.  Further, members wonder about the constant request from the throughout the System for new buildings when institutions are not fully utilizing the facilities they already have.  The analysis of current space utilization on each campus has been made available to the members of the Board of Governors.

McKee Hall
I understand that things are flowing downhill again.  I was out of town Sunday through Wednesday and thus missed the entire incident.  I am certainly grateful to Angi Brenton, Sam Miller, Robert Edwards, Joe Walker, Ernie Hudson, and many others for their excellent handling of a very tough situation.  And I am very grateful to those impacted by the situation and its implications for office and class locations, and parking and traffic logistics for their demonstrated understanding and patience.

The sewer lines of the historic part of the campus are made of terra cotta and are 90 years old.  This is one of the aspects of our campus infrastructure that concerns me greatly.  The McKee Hall incident, specifically, and the sewer system, generally, will be topics of conversation at the Chancellor’s Leadership Council meeting on Monday, October 8.

Thank you for all you do for our university.  I am proud to work with faculty and staff who are so committed to their university.

David Belcher

Chancellor
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